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Dear Chair,

I'm aware of the Committee’s ongoing scrutiny of education provision during
the pandemic, and in particular the evidence sessions planned from this week
onwards in relation to the education offer under the current lockdown
arrangements. As ever, | welcome the Committee’s proactive approach in
this area.

| thought it would be helpful to update you in respect of the actions my team
and | are taking alongside the work of the Committee in holding Government
and others to account and to restate what | believe should be the current key
current children’s rights priorities. In this letter | update you with a snapshot on
my team’s general work in relation to the current crisis, as well as informing
you of work we are doing to collate more information on the digital divide, to
support national communications with children and our calls on vaccinations
for school staff.

As you know my website has an Information Hub which provides dedicated
support, advice, information and resources for children and families. We've
updated this page recently in light of the latest national lockdown, including
details of mental health support available across Wales for children and
young people, and will continue to keep this content up to date in response to
the queries my office is receiving.

As well as continuing to offer my casework service on a daily basis, my team
is collating the issues that are arising so that | can raise these further in the
following meetings:

e At least weekly engagement with Government officials; more as
required and urgent matters sent to officials ahead of any such
meetings;

e Monthly engagement with representatives with the regional education
consortia.

We've also continued attendance at a range of policy and practice working
groups in respect of children and young people including vulnerable children
working group, Shadow Social Partnership, Government and Qualifications
Wales’ stakeholder groups for 2021 assessments, and many more alongside.
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My team continue to monitor and intervene where necessary in situations
where children are likely to be most at risk from restrictions, this includes
those living in residential children’s homes, and those in closed welfare,
mental health and youth justice settings. For example, we supported
arrangements for looked after children to have some contact with their
families over Christmas, despite the restrictions in place.

Scrutiny of issues arising through casework and social media has led me to
create a short online survey for school and college leaders to establish the
ongoing pressures and issues in relation to digital exclusion. When | was
giving evidence to this Committee in November 2020, | noted that I'd asked
the Government to undertake an audit of provision across local authority
areas. Whilst | was pleased that they took up this suggestion, the
Government has yet to collate all results, so there remains a gap in the picture
of ongoing need across Wales for children. It is concerning that this remains
unresolved so many months on from the original lockdown period and so I've
decided to collate up to date data on this myself in order to evidence any
ongoing need for additional resources of support as well as identify the
immediate hurdles for local authorities and others to overcome with urgency.

| will be collating a short report of findings from this work which will be
published; | will ensure a copy is shared with the Committee once this is
completed. Depending on the response rate, | hope to be able to report on
this by the end of January 2021.

I've also offered Unions for school and teaching staff to copy my office in to
any correspondence with their local authorities on the topic of digital access,
in order to keep a close eye on this issue.

| recognise that the public health situation creates enormous pressures and
significantly reduces the options available to the Government. | have
attempted in all of my public messaging to balance the need to support
critical public health messages - in my mind, so vital in a public health crisis -
whilst also holding Government to account. All of my public statements are
published on my website and social media accounts.

However, | have continued to push for direct communications with and to
children and young people. | have been pleased to support Qualifications
Wales with a short notice letter to young people regarding the assessment
arrangements for 2021 in light of the ongoing school closures. I've also
arranged another session for the Minister for Education to be able to talk to
young people affected by the decisions in relation to assessments this year,
before she publishes further information on the arrangements.

| have also reiterated the importance of listening to young people to inform
decisions about qualifications, and | will continue to scrutinise Government's
ongoing development of research plans into young people’s experience of
assessment over the coming months.
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In respect of qualifications for 2021, the aims of my work are to enable young
people to have their rights respected, to be listened to, get clear information,
to be treated fairly, have their wellbeing supported and to an education that

helps them fulfil their potential.

In all of my work | have been keeping the Government’s duties to uphold
children’s rights in the forefront of my mind. | have seen the latest published
CRIA in respect of the December decisions around school closures and
national Alert level 4. | had seen this document in advance of its publication
and welcome in particular the key principles that pervade all of the
Government’s work, to ensure children are seen and supported and being
provided for in a suitable way. Ultimately however the most recent
Government decisions have been driven by the overriding public health crisis
and unfortunately this meant that decisions in relation to school closures and
reducing socialisation between children and young people were made that
did not fit with the findings of the CRIA, but could be argued to be
understandable in the circumstances.

This was why, in my latest statements, | re-highlighted the need to properly
prioritise children’s education at a national level, by urging the Government to
look at creative and innovative ways to bring children back in to school in as
short a timeframe as possible, within the current circumstances.. | believe
that this is just as necessary for their mental health and wellbeing as for their
education offer, and would like to see plans being drawn up to allow different
age groups to engage with education face to face, whether this is on a rota or
timetabled basis, or with limited classes or groups at any one time. In order
to support this it is vital that our education staff are prioritised in respect of
Covid vaccinations; we cannot make education a national priority without
taking all actions available to us to do so. To support this, the four Children’s
Commissioners for the UK nations are writing jointly to the Joint Committee on
Vaccinations and Immunisations (JCVI) and all four Chief Medical Officers and
Health Ministers to re-emphasise this point.

To reiterate the calls made in my statement last week, there are four
immediate priorities for supporting children and young people:

e Welsh Government must, with urgency, produce minimum
expectations of support for home learning, which is age appropriate,
for all learners. This need not mean full days at the screen - this is
unlikely to be positive for the health of children or teachers - but
children and parents should know what to expect from their school. It
is clear that very many schools have worked hard to develop their offer
over the last few months, and young people have told me that it is
much improved, but there cannot be a post-code lottery when it
comes to our children’s education.

e Local authorities, with the support of Welsh Government, must ensure
access to digital devices for all learners who require them. | am
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currently seeking information from all head teachers and college
principals across Wales to identify the level of need and what the
obstacles are, to highlight to local authorities and Welsh Government.
We cannot ensure children’s continued access to education without
this.

e There is absolutely no doubt that the pandemic has had detrimental
impacts on children and young people, and we must all make sure
that those who need mental health support can access it without
delay. I've published information on my website about the superb
support that organisations are currently offering.

e We must find a way of re-opening school and college buildings as
soon as it's safe to do so, whether that’s full capacity or even part-time
attendance. School and college staff should be prioritised for
vaccination to support public and professional confidence.

Should the Committee wish to hear from me in greater detail about my work
and the priorities for children’s rights during this period I'd be happy to
provide further evidence, either in response to written questions from the
Committee or in person should | be invited to give oral evidence.

Yours sincerely,
Sally

Sally Holland
Comisiynydd Plant Cymru
Children’s Commissioner for Wales
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